
BE IT ENACTED BY THE UNALASKA CITY COUNCIL

Section 1. Classification: This is a non-code ordinance.
Section 2. Effective Date: This ordinance becomes effective upon adoption.
Section 3. Content: The City of Unalaska FY22 Budget is amended as follows:

A. That the following sums of money are hereby accepted and the following sums of money
are hereby authorized for expenditure.

B. The following are the changes by account line item:

Amendment No. 5 to Ordinance 2021-07
Current Requested Revised

I.  OPERATING BUDGETS
A. General Fund

Sources:
Appropriated Fund Balance 5,895,804$     100,000$        5,995,804$     

Uses:
Transfer to Govt Capital Projects 1,848,936$     100,000$        1,948,936$     

B. Proprietary Funds
 Port Fund

Sources:
Budgeted Use of Unrestricted Net Position 5,980,847$     230,000$        6,210,847$     

Uses:
Electricity 756,000$        230,000$        986,000$        

II.  CAPITAL BUDGETS
A.  Governmental Project Budgets
  Elementary School Heating System Repairs

Sources:
Transfer from General Fund -$                100,000$        100,000$        

Uses:
Elementary School Heating System Repairs -$                100,000$        100,000$        

PASSED AND ADOPTED by a duly constituted quorum of the Unalaska City Council on the _____ day of
June 2022.

________________________________________
Vincent M. Tutiakoff, Sr. 
Mayor

Attest:

Marjie Veeder, CMC
City Clerk

CITY OF UNALASKA
UNALASKA, ALASKA

ORDINANCE 2022-07

CREATING  BUDGET AMENDMENT #5 TO THE FISCAL YEAR 2022 BUDGET, APPROPRIATING $100,000 
FROM THE GENERAL FUND FOR AN ELEMENTARY SCHOOL HEATING SYSTEM REPAIRS PROJECT, AND 
INCREASING THE PORT OPERATING BUDGET BY $230,000 FOR ELECTRICITY AT HARBOR FACILITIES.
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City of Unalaska

FY22 Budget Amendment 5

1) General Fund - Operating Budget
Add $100,000 to Appropriated Fund Balance 
Add $100,000 to Transfers to Govt Capital Projects for elementary school heating system repairs

2)  Port Fund - Operating Budget
Add $230,000 to Budgeted Use of Unrestricted Net Position
Add $230,000 to electricity expense line items at each of 4 harbors

3)  Governmental Fund Capital Projects Budgets 
Add $100,000 to Transfers from General Fund
Add $100,000 to Elementary School Heating System Repairs budget

Org Object Project Current Requested Revised

1) General Fund - Operating Budget
Sources:

Appropriated Fund Balance 01010049 49900 5,895,803.92$  100,000.00$ 5,995,803.92$  

Uses:
Transfer to Govt Capital Projects 01029854 59920 1,848,935.92$  100,000.00$ 1,948,935.92$  

2) Port Fund - Operating Budget
Sources:

Budgeted Use of Unrestricted Net Position 54017049 49910  5,980,846.52$  230,000.00$ 6,210,846.52$  

Uses:
Electricity 54025152 56220  155,000.00$     30,000.00$   185,000.00$     
Electricity 54025252 56220  155,000.00$     90,000.00$   245,000.00$     
Electricity 54025452 56220  436,000.00$     100,000.00$ 536,000.00$     
Electricity 54025552 56220  10,000.00$      10,000.00$   20,000.00$      

3) Govt Fund - Capital Project Budgets
Elementary School Heating System Repairs
Sources:

Transfer from General Fund 31019848 49100  -$                 100,000.00$ 100,000.00$     

Uses:
Construction Services  54500  -$                 75,000.00$   75,000.00$      
Contingency  55912  -$                 15,000.00$   15,000.00$      
General Supplies  56100  -$                 10,000.00$   10,000.00$      

Summary of Budget Amendment and Schedule of Proposed Accounts
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MEMORANDUM TO COUNCIL 
 

 
To:  Mayor and City Council Members 
From:  Cat Hazen, Acting Finance Director 
Through: Erin Reinders, City Manager 
Date:  May 24, 2022 
Re: Ordinance 2022-07: Creating Budget Amendment #5 to the FY 2022 

Budget, appropriating $100,000 from the General Fund for an elementary 
school heating system repairs project, and increasing the Port Operating 
Budget by $230,000 for electricity at harbor facilities 

 

 
SUMMARY: This Budget Amendment will create an appropriation of $100,000 from the General 
Fund for transfer to governmental capital projects in order to conduct repairs to the heating system 
at Eagle’s View Elementary School. It will also increase the Port operating budget by $230,000 
for electricity at the Bobbie Storrs Harbor, Carl E. Moses Harbor, Spit and Light Cargo Docks, and 
the Unalaska Marine Center to compensate for the increase in electric rates due to the drastic 
rise in fuel prices. 

PREVIOUS COUNCIL ACTION: 

Elementary School Heating Repairs - Council has not taken any action specific to this request. 
Council approved Ordinance 2004-04 on March 9, 2004 which states, “The City Council, through 
the City Manager, shall provide for all major rehabilitation, all construction, and major repair of 
school buildings.” 

Port Electricity - There have been no previous budget amendments for Ports in FY22. 

BACKGROUND: 

Elementary School Heating Repairs - In the past several years, school staff has repaired 
various leaks in the pipe heating system piping that carries a hot water/glycol mix to various parts 
of the building. The City of Unalaska is responsible for major maintenance and construction at the 
schools. In 2020, DPW staff assisted with leak repairs during the school’s summer vacation due 
the large number of leaks. Knowing the heating system needed widespread repairs and fell within 
the realm of City responsibility, the replacement of the heating system piping and valves was 
placed on the 10 year Facilities Maintenance Plan for FY24. Due to the extent of repairs needed 
and the increasing rate of failure, the need to make repairs sooner is now evident. The summer 
of 2022 is the optimum time to perform the work while class is not in session. 

Eagle’s View Elementary School Capital Project was initially funded in FY94. Major maintenance 
performed on the building and funded by the City within the past decade includes new carpet and 
exterior painting but no work on the internal systems since its construction. Consequently, we are 
experiencing a major heating system deterioration.  

School Superintendent, Dr. Swint, described the issues they’re having in the attached letter. The 
main heating trunk lines are 3" black iron steel on the supply side and 2" on the return side. The 
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failures are occurring where the ¾" piping is branching off of the supply/return trunks in each 
room. Every time a leak needs to be repaired, it requires draining the entire system, effecting the 
repairs, recharging the system, bleeding the air out, and then bringing the school up to 
temperature. This is a time consuming process. Additionally, the valves in the system leak as 
well, and there is no way to repair these valves without going through the same laborious process 
because most rooms do not have isolation valves on the ¾" return lines. Currently, Eagle’s View 
Elementary School is unable to bring the temperature above 68° F. Consequently, staff had to 
notify parents to send their children to school with sweaters and sweatshirts to wear in class. 
Eagle’s View Elementary School is relying on heating three classrooms and part of the office 
space by leaving the doors open to bring in heat from the main corridors. 

Port Electricity - The cost of generator fuel has increased approximately 59% since February of 
2021 when the FY22 budget was created; this increase caused a substantial rise in the price of 
electricity. 

DISCUSSION:  

Elementary School Heating Repairs - Our controls contractor, Long Technologies, provided a 
quote to replace 18 re-heat zone valves and 15 radiant zone valves when the system is drained 
this summer at a cost of $31,786. A significant amount of pipe work and main line valve 
replacement is also necessary on the 3” and ¾” lines. Much of that work will not be identified until 
the system is taken off line and disassembly undertaken. Consumables, in-house labor, 
miscellaneous supplies, glycol, and system commissioning are also necessary. A scope of work 
is being refined and bids will be obtained if this work is authorized by Council. A cost estimate is 
provided below. 

Proposed New Budget 
Elementary School Heating System Repairs 
 
Construction Services $75,000 
Contingency $15,000 
General Supplies $10,000 
Total $100,000 
 
Port Electricity - This budget amendment is to adjust for the dramatic increase in the cost of fuel 
that is required to produce electricity for the harbors. The FY22 budget was created in February 
of 2021. The price per barrel has increased by approximately 59%, exceeding the Port’s budget 
for electricity at the harbors. The budgeted number does include a certain amount of forecasting 
for changes in the commodities markets, but contingency budgeting did not account for the 
dramatic increase in the cost of fuel this winter. 
 
In April, funds were reallocated in the Port Operating Budget through line-item transfers in order 
to balance the increase in electrical costs. This allowed operations day-to-day to continue without 
interruption. It is clear that we need to amend the electrical portion of the budget to keep the 
budget intact through the end of the fiscal year. 
 
The requested amount is $230,000 to be transferred from the Port Fund to be applied to the 
following budgets: 
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54025152-56220 UMC:  $30,000 
54025252-56220 Spit and LCD:  $90,000 
54025452-56220 CEM:  $100,000 
54025552-56220 Bobbie Storrs:  $10,000 
Total $230,000 
 
The harbors have been full since the end of April, and we anticipate heavy electrical demand into 
June. The amount requested will cover the electrical needs through the end of FY22 without 
exceeding the Port operating budget.  
 
The electrical use is a pass-through expense to the boat owners; we expect an increase in electric 
revenue to offset the increased expense. 
 
ALTERNATIVES:  
 
Elementary School Heating Repairs - There are no practical alternatives to making the repairs. 
Patches to the system can be made but at best those would be temporary. The City is required 
by Ordinance to provide for the repairs. 
 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS:  
 
Elementary School Heating Repairs - The heating system repairs at the elementary school will 
be required in order to keep the building serviceable; accomplishing them now will avoid cost 
increases due to inflation and potential additional costs caused by leaks in the system. 
 
Port Electricity - Without this budget amendment the Ports will likely exceed its Council-approved 
budget.  
 
LEGAL: N/A 
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION: Staff recommends fully funding this budget amendment request.  
 
PROPOSED MOTION: I move to introduce Ordinance 2022-07 and schedule it for for public 
hearing and second reading on June 14th. 
 
CITY MANAGER COMMENTS: I support staff’s recommendation.  
 
ATTACHMENTS: 
 

1. Letter of Support from UCSD Superintendent, Dr. Swint 
2. Control Valve Replacement Cost Proposal from Long Technologies 
3. Ordinance 2004-04 Excerpt 



 

 

P.O. Box 570, Unalaska, Alaska 99685  ●  (907) 581-3151  ●  Fax (907) 581-3152  ●  www.ucsd.net 
 Dr. Robbie L. Swint, Jr., Superintendent  ●  Jim Wilson, Principal  

May 6, 2022 
 
Dear Mr. Mayor and City Council Members, 
  
This letter is written to request funding assistance with the maintenance challenges that are 
occurring at Eagle’s View Elementary School. Here are the maintenance challenges that have 
and/or occurred at Eagle’s View Elementary: 
  

       We are experiencing a deterioration in the plumbing. 
 

       The main heating trunk lines in the school are 3” black iron steel on the supply side and 2” on 
the return side. 
 

       Failures are occurring where the 3/4" piping is branching off the supply and return trunks in 
each room. 
 

       When there is a leak, repair is required, draining the entire heating systems to make any 
repairs, filling the system and bleeding the air out of the system, then bringing the school up to 
temperature. 
 

       There are leaks in the heating valves in the system and repairing the valves is draining the 
system because most rooms do not have isolation valves on the ¾” return lines. 

From my understanding, the piping during winter of 2020 took a week to complete. Over 
Christmas Break last year, we experienced the challenges stated above and fortunately there were 
no students in the school. Currently, the school is at half pressure (between 4 to 6 psi) to relieve 
stress on the system. This has caused maintenance of not bringing the temperature above 68 
degrees F. The building leader at Eagle’s View Elementary School sent the parents a letter to 
have the students bring their sweaters and sweatshirts in case they need to wear them in class. 
  
This request is very urgent as there are approximately 130 students and 20 staff members at 
Eagle’s View Elementary School. If this happens during regular school days, it will create a 
challenge of where to place the students.   
 
Sincerely, 
 
Dr. Robbie L. Swint, Jr. 
Superintendent 
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